MINUTES OF WELLINGTON CIVIC TRUST BOARD MEETING
5.30 PM, MONDAY 2nd MAY 2016
KATHERINE MANSFIELD ROOM, FIRST FLOOR
THISTLE INN, 3 MULGRAVE STREET, THORNDON

1.1 Apologies: Eve McMahon

1.2 Present: Sylvia Allan, Clive Anstey, Toni Izzard (Chair), Jim McMahon, Sonia Waters, Kay Paget, Yon-Yi Sohn, Amanda Dobson

1.3 Toni welcomed new Board Members and advised that she was standing down after this meeting as both Chair and a Board Member, but would rejoin the Trust once back from abroad and assist where possible. 

2	MINUTES

2.1	Minutes of the last meeting (4th April) – resolution to approve them as correct record
Moved: Sylvia Allan				
Seconded: Clive Anstey

3	MAJOR ITEMS

3.1	Election of Trustees and officers:
Chair – Remains vacant (Toni will approach Bill Roberston to see if he would be prepared to hold this role for one term)
Deputy Chair – Clive Anstey
Treasurer/Membership Secretary – Jim McMahon (Jim will also clear the PO Box)
Minutes Secretary – Kay Paget
IT Secretary – Johnathon Suggate and Sonia Waters (possible job share, or allocation of other roles. To discuss at next meeting)
Discussion followed on the electronic management of theTrust’s business – currently Matthew Bartlett does this. Jim McMahon will take over the mail-outs, and investigate other platforms. 	

3.2	Report on Annual General Meeting, Thursday 28 April – Toni Izzard 
It was noted that the AGM had been a very successful event with approximately 40 people attending. The venue had been a huge success and Maurice Clarke was thanked for making the old Public Trust ground floor available, for publicising the meeting through U3A (in addition to the newspaper and electronic publicity) and for providing a guided tour following the meeting. Dave Armstrong had been an outstanding speaker (more details in the AGM Minutes). 

3.3	Civic Trust Constitution– Jim McMahon (on behalf of Eve McMahon)
Jim advised that documentation was moving along re the application to the Charities Commission.  Toni Izzard, Clive Anstey and Dorothy Thompson have completed and signed forms as Trustees. Eve is continuing to work on this. Noted that the final documentation will be approved via the next AGM.

3.4 	New signatories for bank account – Jim McMahon
	Jim advised this had all been done and Clive Anstey, Jim McMahon and Alan Smith were the signatories. 

3.5	Resource Management Act changes and reviews – Bill Robertson and Sylvia Allan
The Trust’s submission to the Local Government and Environment Committee was submitted and acknowledged. Toni advised that she had been contacted by the Select Committee Clerk re a hearing. Sylvia Allan to follow up and ask Bill Robertson and/or Jonathan Suggate to attend as well.

3.6	Wellington Town Belt Legislation 
Noted that this process had finished for all intents and purposes, with just its final reading in the House still to come. Members expessed disappointment in relation to the relationship with the Public Works Act, but felt the Trust had made some gains – about 50% of what we had asked for. 

3.7	Regional Council Natural Resources Plan, especially Coastal Plan in relation to Kaiwharawhara and Air Quality Plan – Sylvia Allan
Cross-submissions had come in from a number of other parties, including submissions supporting the Civic Trust’s initial submission (eg Heritage NZ)  and some opposing some of them (eg Centreport Properties). The Council is going to hold pre-hearing meetings, and hearings will not start until about next February. 

3.8	Civic Square Precinct and Ilott Green – Maurice Clark
There was no update on this item.  Yon Yi Sohn has indicated a particular interest in following this up, along with Maurice who has the most up-to-date information. The Trust at present is maintaining a watching brief and will be particularly interested in the form of proposed development should the sale of the Green progress.

3.9	City Council’s Annual Plan 2016/17 – Clive Anstey
The launch had been attended by Clive and Alan, and a submission prepared by Clive, Alan and Toni lodged on behalf of the Trust, which reflects the position on main points. The Trust has asked for a speaking slot. All Board members have been asked to review the submission and advise Clive of the main points to be emphasised in the presentation. Toni advised that heritage recognition of the Pukeahu area and the future of the Kaiwharawhara reclamation area are key points for the Trust. Noted that Craig Palmer will also be keeping an eye on the Kaiwharawhara area, and that Amanda Dobson has a particular interest in this area. There was also discussion on the proposal for the Conference Centre, particularly its funding. 
Action:	 All Board members to review the submission lodged. Clive to circulate to all Board Members asap. Jim to load onto Trust’s web page.
Action:  Clive at attend to make oral submission and to seek others who would like to also attend, once time and place is known.

4	OTHER ITEMS

4.1	District Plan change: Designation of Basin Reserve/Pukeahu Memorial Park as nationally significant heritage area – Bill Robertson 
Craig had suggested an approach to the Mayor. No further action on this (but raised in Annual Plan submission?)
Action:	 New secretary to write and request a meeting with the Mayor (but need to confirm who would attend before this happens).

4.2	Open spaces – Kaiwharawhara Stream and reclamation, Miramar/Watts Peninsula 
Kaiwharawhara: Craig has circulated the coloured map of the area and details from Friday 8 April at which proposed development of the Kaiwharawhara open space area for log storage, including edging, fencing and drainage was explained.  Members expressed dismay at the intention to proceed with no wider consultation. This was contrary to Chris Laidlaw’s express undertaking at our earlier meeting with him.
Action:	 Follow-up to be decided at next meeting. 
Miramar/Watts Peninsula: No action on previous intention to approach the Department of Conservation and Culture and Heritage to organise a tour of the area.  Board members present consider this is a massive issue and nothing is likely to happen in the near future. We have other more immediate priorities and need to keep a watching brief on this.

4.3	Civic Trust’s reviewer or auditor – Jim McMahon
It seems most likely that the Trust’s accounts need not to be audited, given its low level of assets.  Gwynn Narraway had agreed to be the independent verifier of the Trust’s accounts at the AGM, but the constitution still requires an auditor. Eve McMahon to ensure new Constitution does not require an auditor. Jim McMahon to look into what can be done this financial year, given that the AGM had been somewhat equivocal but appeared to have accepted verification as an appropriate method.
Action:	 Jim McMahon to look into what can be done this financial year, and Eve to ensure that the new Constitution provides for verification as an alternative to auditing. (Note – As the new Constitution was approved at the AGM in 2015, an alteration may be needed at the next AGM)

4.4	Bus Rapid Transport proposal – Toni Izzard
	No progess. 

4.5	Waterfront – Toni Izzard
Nothing specific to report. However, there was considerable discussion and Yoni Yi Soon has agreed to pick it up. As Alan Smith has all the background, Yoni Yi will meet Alan. The Trust’s approach is that the 2004 Waterfront Framework is still the primary guiding document for change on the waterfront (noted a slight difference of view from Waterfront Watch). There is to be a meeting in early June to talk about Site 8. The Trust has sought recognition of Peter Brooks in this area for quite some time – see action point below. Discussion on Frank Kitts Park and Chinese Garden proposal. Toni reported that it was not clear where the push for this was coming from, but David Tai had followed up and advised that, in his view, it was unlikely to proceed. However members present noted that Frank Kitts Park was looking somewhat tired, and they would not be averse to changes provided the active recreational function of this key waterfront area was protected.
Action: Yoni-Yi to arrange meeting with Alan Smith
Action: Yoni-Yi/Alan Smith to ask Bruce Stokell to be seconded to the Trust for action on our application for Peter Brooks acknowledgement at Kumutoto Site 8 (note – this was an action on Toni Izzard from the last meeting and has not yet been done. Bruce has a lot of background on this).
4.6	Saint Gerard’s Catholic Church and Monastery, proposed land swap – Maurice Clark
	Maurice has watching brief.

4.7	Consultation on a National Policy Statement on Urban Development – Sylvia Allan
The Trust’s brief submission has been lodged. The Trust had received feedback that showed there was relatively little interest nationwide, with only 37 submissions. The Trust’s was in step with most, saying if there needed to be one, it should be very limited in its scope. The Trust to continue to monitor this. 

5	REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS

5.1	Correspondence 7 March to 3 April

Inward correspondence:
12/4/16	Ministry for the Environment, draft National Policy Statement on Urban Development
12/4/16	Request for assistance for open home at old Power Board building, Kate Sheppard Place
20/4/16	Wellington Sculpture Trust newsletter
21/4/16	GWRC newsletter 14

Outward correspondence:
18/4/16	Submission on proposed GWRC Annual Plan
29/04/16	Submission on WCC 2016/17 Annual Plan


5.2	Financial report – Jim McMahon
	Noted that the AGM had adopted the 2015/16 financial report.  


5.3	Membership report – David Tai
Noted that the roll-over date for subscriptions was 1st April. Jim McMahon will send out reminders to existing members and invite to people at the AGM who were not already members. 

5.4	Transport – Toni Izzard
	Nothing to report.

5.5	Seismic – status of Building (Earthquake-prone Buildings) Amendment Act – Bill Robertson
Continued watching brief.

5.6	Heritage and conservation – Maurice Clark
Nothing new, but continued concern was expressed as to whether there was a genuine commitment from the City Council for the upgrading of the Town Hall. A watching brief here.

5.7	Newsletter – Jonathan Suggate 
	Nothing new.
Action: Determine date for next newsletter, and seek contributions at next meeting.	

5.8	Website – Jonathan Suggate
Noted that the Board meeting minutes are now being consistently being put on the website.
Sonia Waters has volunteered to assist with the website.
Action: Sonia and Jonathan to meet and determine responsibilities re the website.
Action: Sylvia Allan to complete AGM minutes and ensure goes on web site asap.

5.9	Review of action points from last meeting, 4th April
· Toni Izzard has yet to ask Bruce Stokell to be seconded to the Trust for action on our application for Peter Brooks acknowledgement at Kumutoto Site 8. This is now an action for Yoni-Yi (see above).
· A meeting to be requested with the Mayor regarding a District Plan change designating the Basin Reserve/Pukeahu Memorial Park as a nationally significant heritage area (passed on to Clive Anstey – see Item 4.1 above).
· Eve McMahon to send out forms for nominated Trustees to complete attesting to the Constitution – done
· Craig Palmer to send out the coloured map of the Kaiwharawhara area and, with Amanda Dobson and Alan Smith, to attend CentrePort meeting on 8 April - done.
· David Tai to send hard copies of the newsletter to those members without e-mail - done.


6	GENERAL BUSINESS

6.1       Request for assistance for open home at old Substation building, Kate Sheppard Place (this building won the Grant Tilley Award at last year’s CT Awards). Noted that this had been put back. Alan Smith and Sylvia Allan had volunteered. Sylvia Allan will follow up and involve Alan Smith and any other Board members with time, once the date was finalised.

6.2       Jim McMahon noted that it is now two years since the Trust had run a seminar, and one was due this year. Possible topics were discussed, including the Kaiwharawhara Reclamation and the Pukeahu heritage area proposal (“Gateway and Remembrance”). Discussion noted Dave Armstrong’s approach to the city - what makes it an interesting place is not necessarily the commercial input, but rather the serendipitous things including in the built environment. Alternatively the Mirimar/Watts peninsula could be a topic, although this was probably long term and there was little to discuss yet. 
Action: Include as a major item for discussion next Board meeting.

6.3     Clive Anstey brought up an email about the prospect of a seminar on the Wellington Airport extension, which had come in an email from Chris Watson. Agreed not to do this. The die is already cast through the legal process of the resource consent application.
Action:  Clive to respond to Chris as appropriate.

6.4     The Board discussed the contribution of recently retired Board members Craig Palmer, Alan Smith, David Tai, Dorothy Thompson, Liz Mellish and retiring President Toni Izzard, and agreed that the Board should formally write to each and thank them for their able contributions. Kay to draft a letter and Clive to sign as Vice-Chair.

6.5     Tangata whenua representation. With Liz Mellish having resigned to seek election as the Mayor of South Wairarapa District, the Board now has nobody with close links to the local Maori community. 
Action: All Board members to put their minds to this issue, and to be added as an item for the next meeting.


7	NEXT MEETING

Monday 6th June 2016, 5.30 – 7pm, usual venue.

The meeting closed at 7.00 pm.



SUMMARY OF ACTION POINTS



All Board Members

· To review Trust’s submission on WCC Annual Plan and advise Clive on what to emphasise in verbal presentation.
· To consider ideas for ensuring Maori representation on the Board
· To consider ideas for a seminar later this year

Clive Anstey

· to circulate Trust’s submission on Council’s Annual Plan
· to seek expressions of interest to attend verbal presentation (once time is known)
· to respond in the negative re email from Chris Watson

Jim McMahon
· Load  submission on WCC Annual Plan on Trust’s web page
· Investigate what to do about this year’s audit, given our constitution still requires one, but we have a person willing to independently verify them this year. 

Eve McMahon
· Ensure new Constitution allows for either an audit or an independednt verification

Sylvia Allan
· Follow up and attend Local Government and Environment Select Committee on Resource Management Bill, and to invite Bill Robertson and/or Jonathan Suggate.
· Liaise with property owner and organise re “open day” at the Kate Sheppard Pl Substation
· Provide AGM minutes to Jonathan to put on web site
   

Yon-Yi Sohn

· Contact Alan Smith about the Trust’s involvement on the Waterfront
· Follow up with Alan Smith/Bruce Stokell re Peter Brooks recognition at Site 8.

Jonathan Suggate
· Determine date for next newsletter and seek contributions

Kay Paget/Clive Anstey

· Draft a letter of acknowledgement to go out to all retiring Board Members under Clive’s signature.







7

